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The Board of Ethics is committed to regulating persons who lobby City government employees and officials, and to making information disclosed by lobbyists available to the public as quickly and accurately as possible.  We appreciate the work done by the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) in its audit of our lobbyist registration program, officially released today. Per the OIG’s recommendation, the Board will mandate that all lobbyist filings be made electronically in order to eliminate occasional clerical filing errors. 80% of lobbyists already file electronically.
 
That said, the Board disagrees with other of the OIG’s recommendations and interpretations of the ethics ordinance. For example, the audit recommends that the Board adopt additional practices to ensure the accuracy of lobbyists’ disclosures, yet the Board does not legally possess investigative or audit authority that would be necessary to adopt those recommendations. However, the Board will adopt the OIG’s suggestion that we incorporate language from the City’s False Claims Ordinance into the certification that filing lobbyists make as to the accuracy of their disclosures.
 
Further, while the Board agrees that fines constitute an important part of Chicago’s ethics enforcement structure, the audit report incorrectly claims that the Board “declined to levy the full fine allowable under the Ethics Ordinance.” The Board did, in fact, assess $58,000 in late lobbyists’ fees for the 2014 year – the maximum amount allowed by law. The Board has continued to impose the maximum amount of fines on late-registering lobbyists. We note that nearly 50% of our annual operating budget currently comes from lobbyist registration fees and fines.
 
Finally, the audit report argues that the Board should have disclosed to the auditors the names of late-filing lobbyists found in violation in 2014. However, the Ethics Ordinance did not allow the Board to release the names of lobbyists found in violation for failure to timely register until July 30, 2015; the Board had sought this amendment for several years.  Since then, the Board makes public the names of lobbyists it determines have violated the law for late-filing.
 
The Board’s lobbyist registration and disclosure program has received accolades from the City of Boston and the Sunlight Foundation.  The Board has and will continue to focus on: 1) training City personnel to report potential lobbying activity, then following up as appropriate; 2) carefully reviewing every lobbyist filing for compliance with the ethics law. Anyone who examines publicly available lobbyist filings may file a complaint with the Board or OIG if they believe the filings are untruthful, inaccurate, or misleading. To file a complaint, one can simply email the Board’s Executive Director at sberlin@cityofchicago.org  call the OIG’s tipline: 866-448-4754, or email the OIG at reportcorruption@chicagoinspectorgeneral.org
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